Gilroy High School

WASC 2012

Chapter IV – Self-Study Findings

 Gilroy High School 

WASC Timeline 2011-2012
	Monday

December 6, 2010
	WASC Kick Off – Whole Staff Meeting

     - Overview of WASC Goals

     - Sign Up for Focus Groups

     - Sign Up for Focus Group Leaders



	Thursday

December 16, 2010
	Focus Group Leaders and GHS Leadership Team

     - Overview of WASC Tasks (Criteria A-D)

     - Examine Outcomes and Expectations of Focus Group  & Focus Group    

       Leaders

     - Review SPSA(Single Plan for Student Achievement)

     - Review ESLRs (Expected School-wide Learning Results)



	Tuesday

January 4, 2011
	Focus Groups – Staff Development Day

     - Overview of WASC Tasks & Timeline

     - Review norms, roles, structure of each Focus Group

     - Clarify WASC Category Criteria

     

	Thursday

January 6, 2011
	Department Chair Meeting

     - Overview of upcoming WASC meeting on Monday, Jan 10th

     -  Review “Critical Area Focus” from 2006 & 2009 WASC visits

     

	Monday

January 10, 2011
	Whole Staff Meeting

     - Examine WASC Timeline

     -  Examine  “Critical Area Focus” from 2006 & 2009 WASC visits

	January 18


	Focus Groups Leaders

     -​ Review Agenda Items for January 21, 2011, Staff Development

     

	Friday

January 21, 2011
	Focus Groups – Staff Development Day

     - Examine/Document Criteria A-D questions using SPSA.

     - Examine Draft of Progress to Date.  Focus groups to formulate feedback 

       from Progress to Date document – forward Findings to WASC 

       facilitators

     - Determine “what, how, who and when” evidence will need to be gathered 

       for Focus Group follow up meetings.

     

	Friday

February 18, 2011
	Focus Groups – Staff Development Day

     - Formulate “STRENGTHS, GROWTH NEEDS and ACTION STEPS

       based on Findings from:

       * Criteria Questions

       * Progress to Date document

       * WASC Rubric

       * Evidence – must specify

      -  Focus Group Leaders to forward Findings to WASC facilitators
     

	Monday

March 14, 2011
	Home Groups – Staff in Departments

     - Review Findings from Focus Groups.

     - Review “Action Steps” and draft recommendations    

     - Forward to Focus Groups

	Tuesday

March 22, 2011
	Focus Groups – Early Release Day

     - Synthesize Home Groups Findings that are appropriate to Focus

        Groups’ categories (Criteria)

     - Determine School-wide STRENGTHS and GROWTH needs – forward to 

       WASC facilitators 

      - Determine what other “evidence” need to be gathered for Focus Group     

     

	Wednesday

March 23, 2011
	Focus Groups – Early Release Day

     - Synthesize Home Groups Findings that are appropriate to Focus

        Groups’ categories (Criteria)

     -  Determine School-wide ACTION PLAN– forward to 

        WASC facilitators  

· Focus Group Leaders  - first draft of a summation/narrative of their Focus Group – forward to WASC facilitators  

     

	Week of April 18th
	WASC Leadership Team

     - Review, edited, and commented on  all documented materials received thus far from  

       Focus Groups

       A-E.  (Criteria, prompts, etc)
     - Generated a “WASC First Draft Organizer” and included all the current edited 

       documentation from the Focus Groups. 


	Monday

May 16, 2011
	Focus Groups – Monday Meeting
     - Review WASC First Draft Organizer edits, additions and comments from the WASC 

       Leadership Team.
· Review, edit and update “Findings and Evidence”

· Review, edit and update Strengths, Growth Needs and Recommended Action Steps 

· Return documents to WASC Leadership Team


	Summer  2011


	WASC Leadership Team
     - Chapter 3 – Progress Report – Completed Second Draft

     - Updated Focus Group Staff and Leaders based on staffing changes

     - Placed Work Order for WASC Visiting Room (B-8)

     - Updated Surveys (Parent, Staff and Student). 
     - Draft Chapter 4 - Self Study Findings – based on Focus Group narratives 
     

	Wednesday

August 17,  2011
	Leadership Team
     - Discuss recommended Chapter V - Action Steps based on summer work on Chapter IV – Self Study

	Thursday

August 18,  2011
	Welcome Back – Whole Staff  Meeting

	Fall 2011
	Focus Groups & Home Groups

     - Review Student Performance data from CST and CASHEE

     - Review SPSA for 2011-12

     - Recommend revisions or adjustments of Draft Self Study Findings based on student’s

       performance results



	Monday

September 19, 2011
	**Focus Groups Self-Study Report**

· WASC Leadership reviewed all the notes and documentation from previous Focus Group meetings and inserted all relevant information into a narrative form.

Review, edit and update the Focus Groups Self-Study Report. 

· Input is needed at the “marked up” locations on the document.  Your main focus for updates will be in the Growth Needs and Recommended Action Steps boxes.



	Monday

October 10, 2011
	Review Survey Data and take Updated Survey Questionnaire. 

· Review the Teacher Survey data and discuss findings.

· Take Follow-Up Teacher Survey questionnaire.



	Monday

October 31, 2011
	Focus Groups

· Chapter V: WASC Action Plan
      Review Chapter IV: Self Study Report Findings
                                       Growth Needs
                                       Recommendation/Action Steps 

      Generate (2) BOLD Goals for EACH Criteria Group based on findings


	Monday

November 21, 2011
	Focus Groups

· Review Critical Areas for Follow-up, Action Plan, and Prioritized Growth Areas
· Feedback on Chapter V School Wide Action Plan


	December 2011
	Leadership Team

     - Review Draft Chapter IV:  Self Study Findings
     - Review SPSA
     

	Monday

January 9, 2012
	Whole Staff Meeting

    - Review Chapter V:  WASC Action Plan


	January 2012
	Leadership Team
     - Presents WASC Report to Parent Club and ELAC


	January 2012
	Leadership Team

     - Finalize:   WASC Report



	February-March 2012
	Whole Staff Meeting

    - Prepare for WASC Visiting Committee


	March 19-21, 2012
	WASC Visiting Committee

     - Reviews GHS WASC Self Study
      - Conducts interviews and observations

      - Responds to GHS WASC Self-Study with Visiting WASC 

       Recommendations Report



Focus Groups Self-Study Report
Criteria A Organization

A1
The school has a clearly stated vision or purpose based on its student needs, current educational research and the belief that all students can achieve high levels. Supported by the governing board and the central administration, the school’s purpose is defined further by expected school-wide learning results and the academic standards.

Strengths

In 2009, GUSD adopted the “Character Counts” model.  GHS began the integration of the “Character Counts” model into not only its mission and vision (ESLR’s) statement, but into our SPSA (Single Plan for Student Achievement).  The revision of these documents has been a collaborative effort that has involved GHS stakeholders.  

Gilroy High School’s mission statement states, “The staff is committed to serving and promoting each student’s academic success, career aspirations, and personal/social development.”  Our staff fosters a safe and caring environment where staff, parents/guardians and community members cooperate to provide an excellent education for our students.” Guided by the SPSA, GHS administration and teachers have implemented a continuous cycle of inquiry around student performance at the individual classroom level. The expected school-wide learning results (ESLR’s) are delineated in the SPSA through our focused initiatives: 
· School Goal #1: Increase number of proficient students on CST’s
· School Goal #2 Improve Reading/Writing Skills

· School Goal #3 Increase proficiency on STAR/CAHSEE performance with our English Learners to meet AMAOs

· School Goal #4- Improve Academic Culture and Student Behavior
· School Goal #5- Increase number of students taking Advanced Placement Classes

· School Goal #6- Maintain and Improve ROP Programs

· School Goal #7- Improve Facilities & Technology 

· School Goal #8- Increase Professional Development Opportunities and Support for Teachers
· School Goal #9- Increase Parent and Community Involvement

The ESLR’s and SPSA together support “high student achievement and accomplishments” and all students’ right to “ an excellent education.”  This addresses the academic needs of GHS diverse population including ELL, Special Education and lower socioeconomic populations. 

The goals for GHS have been consistent over the last three years; hence, there has been consistency in expectations, growth needs and outcomes.
	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	Incorporating the ESLR’s into the curriculum, culture and school goals on a daily basis.

Students need to be more aware of the “Character Counts” traits.

Students are aware of school expectations, but expectations are not always reflected in their actions.

Professional Development Plan


	Post ESLR’s in class rooms, course syllabus, daily bulletin and Schoolloop.

Tie to content areas where applicable.

All Staff need to model “Character Counts” and take steps to ensure that students are taking them seriously.

Referrals, emails and phone calls from teachers regarding “Character Counts” infractions.
Fall 2011 implement MPDT (Mustang Professional Development Team) (teachers/administration/etc) to build Professional Development Plan.


A2
The governing board (a) has policies and bylaws that are aligned with the school’s purpose and support the achievement of the expected school-wide learning results and academic standards based on data-driven instructional decisions for the school; (b) delegates implementation of these policies to the professional staff; and (c) monitors results regularly and approve the single school-wide action plan and its relationship to the Local Educational Association (LEA) plan

Strengths

The GHS Leadership Committee meets once a month and is an open forum for comments and ideas in regards to all aspects of GHS.  The Leadership meetings are well attended.  (Principal, Assistant Principals, Department Chairs, Representative from Student Services, Cal-SOAP, Athletics and Activities). Additionally, Core Department Chairs have an extra Leadership meeting once a month for other agenda items that focus directly on the core courses. These forums support the improvement of the classroom experience and bring consistency and quality to the instructional program school-wide.  Minutes to all the above meetings are shared with the GHS staff.

In the fall of each year, student performance data from various measures are presented to the GHS staff. Teachers currently being evaluated meet with principal to reflect on students’ progress and set goals.  Analysis of this data drives discussions about curricular changes and developing instructional strategies that will address the revealed critical needs.  This is an ongoing process throughout the year for all GHS stakeholders.

The Leadership Team monitors progress using the SPSA as the guide for progress. The Departments also monitor progress and adjust teaching and instruction based on data.

Each spring every school in the district presents an updated SPSA and progress report to the GUSD School Board

In regard to the complaint process, the school adheres to the district protocol.

	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	School lacks a formalized governing board (School Site Council) SSC

Leadership Meetings should include student and parent representatives

	Fall 2011 – Leadership Team needs to review SSC bylaws and immediately develop an action plan to assemble a SSC. 

Fall 2011 - Work with GHS Parent Club, ELAC, and Student Leadership to ensure representation at Leadership meetings.


A3
Based on student achievement data, the school leadership and staff make decisions and initiate activities that focus on all students achieving the expected school-wide learning results and academic standards. The school leadership and staff annually monitor and refine the single school-wide action plan based on analysis of data to ensure alignment with student needs.

Strengths

The SPSA (Single Plan for Student Achievement) has been a working document and has been the vehicle for the focus of GHS.  Each fall, upon receiving data, the Leadership Team determines the strengths and critical needs for GHS.  These findings are then shared with all stakeholders for discussion and feedback.  Each department updates the SPSA to reflect their action plan to address their identified needs.  The updated SPSA is then reviewed by the Leadership Team and a final draft is developed.

All GHS teachers receive CST data annually and review it with members of their departments to make curriculum decisions.   Data collection has been more streamlined in regard to the goals of the SPSA over the last few years.  This process has enabled stakeholders to refine the data needed and has promoted a better avenue to analyze the strengths and weakness of the SPSA and to revise possible action items.

The revisits and updates of the SPSA continue to address the growing needs and trends of our student population. 

	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	Lack of School Site Council (SSC) has eliminated the voice of all stakeholders except teachers and administration from the SPSA process.

	Fall 2011 – SSC has been implemented.  First meeting occurred 9/22/11.



A4
A qualified staff facilitates achievement of the academic standards and the expected school wide learning results through a system of preparation, induction, and ongoing professional development.

Strengths

The staff at GHS is comprised of teachers who are credentialed in their subject area.  All teachers are NCLB compliant and one teacher is on an emergency credential.  All teachers are CLAD certified and four teachers meet BCLAD requirements.  64% of the GHS Staff has been teaching for over 11 years.  We have successfully maximized staff expertise in each job description.

All first-year teachers receive Beginning Teacher Support Assessment (BTSA) in-service prior to the first day of classes. BTSA training is required and ongoing for two years as required by the state of California. BTSA teachers receive support through weekly meetings with their advisors, who are released full-time from the classroom. BTSA teachers also participate in two years of professional development through Professional Learning Communities (PLC) sessions.

Peer Assistance and Review (PAR) is a support program in GUSD available to all teachers. Teachers supported by the PAR mentor may have clear credentials, emergency permits or intern status (to name a few categories). They may be veteran teachers who received an unsatisfactory evaluation.  Teachers recommended for PAR receive support from a full-time release teacher. Currently, there is only one PAR mentor to service the entire district.
Academic Coordinators regularly attend CSU conferences, UC conferences, College Board conferences, and Financial Aid conferences to keep abreast of the latest information and programs to advise the students on their caseload. 

Teachers have also taken part in a variety of additional professional development opportunities. According to the Fall 2011 staff survey, 55% of the staff has received in-service training on curriculum specific content in the last 12 months that has been beneficial to their teaching.
	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	PAR mentors were reduced to only one mentor for entire district.  Mentor was not necessarily familiar with high school classrooms and curriculum.
Increase staff development opportunities outside of district (i.e. Conferences, seminars, …)

	Hire a PAR mentor with high school experience.
Allocate funds to be used specifically for professional development.



A5 Leadership and staff are involved in ongoing research or data-based correlated professional development that focuses on identified student learning needs.
Strengths

In 2009, all GHS staff members participated in “Character Counts” staff development to improve academic culture and student behavior.  As noted before, the adoption of “Character Counts” continues to be reflected in our SPSA and ESLR’s.

To increase proficiency in the CST and CAHSEE performance of our English Learners, a core group of GHS teachers were trained in “Constructing Meaning” at the District Office between 2009 and 2011.  This professional development offered literacy strategies to address the needs of the ELL population.

To increase the number of proficient students in mathematics, the Mathematics Department participated in a series of seminars on EAP (Early Assessment Program).  This program was implemented in conjunction with SJSU, CSU Monterey Bay and SCCOE to teach strategies to improve students’ flexibility in solving mathematics problems.  It focuses on increasing the students’ performance on college entrance exams. 
To increase the number of students taking Advanced Placement (AP) classes, GHS has increased its AVID and CalSOAP course offerings.  AVID teachers have continual training each summer.  They also offer lunch seminars throughout the school year to mentor GHS teachers in the implementation of AVID strategies in their classrooms.
	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	Regular on-going training around the use of data to guide practice, specifically targeting at-risk, lower socio-economic, and ELL students.

Need for on-going training of all staff in several areas: 

· Character Counts

· Literacy support

· Scaffolding instructional activities for EL and underperforming students

· Training in effective classroom management
Need access to data that can be personalized to teacher/cohort needs.
	Develop School-wide Plan for on-going Professional Development (that specifically includes the use of data)

Develop budget through SSC (School Site Council) for individual professional development

An on-site person who specifically assists with data oriented tasks to help generate and disseminate data.




A6 The human, material, physical, and financial resources are sufficient and utilized effectively and appropriately in accordance with the legal intent of the program(s) to support students in accomplishing the academic standards and the expected school-wide learning results.

Strengths

Human
Gilroy High School has numerous student support services to assist students in areas outside of academics. This year, our Multiple Service Team continues to provide counseling services to our students.  Unfortunately, this will be the first year we will not have a part-time social worker on campus.  The counseling team will consist of the following members: 1 part-time drug/alcohol therapist, 3 part-time mental health therapists, 1 counselor intern (Fall only), 1  group facilitator from Rebekah’s Children Services and 1 social worker (starting Spring Semester).  Rebekah’s Children Services, Community Solutions and Chamberlains have committed to helping GHS better serve our students counseling needs throughout the years. 
PAR and BTSA are two district programs that work to support new teachers as they begin their careers as educators.
Material

In Spring 2011, all GHS staff received new ELMOs and LCD projectors for their classrooms.  Refurbished computers and monitors were installed in all GHS classrooms in Summer 2011.

The Foreign Language Department has a language lab which is also available for ELD courses and oral language development. The language lab was updated with new headphones in 2011.  The computer lab in P13 has been updated with new computers. Special Education provides software and computers to meet specific IEP needs.

PE uses their budget to purchase equipment, such as the updated weight room and PAR course.

Physical

Due to budget constraints there have been no upgrades since the 2006 WASC progress report. 

Financial

Due to budget constraints and the opening of Christopher High School, there have been reductions in clerical support and maintenance staffing.  Literacy and Math Facilitators funded through categorical funding have been eliminated. In addition, there has been a reduction in district level BTSA and PAR facilitators. While the district has maintained elementary and middle school student/teacher ratio, student/teacher ratio at the high school level has been increased to 37:1. Despite budget cuts, Gilroy High School has not cut any course offerings.

	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	Human – 

Student-Teacher ratios in all classes are too high.
Student-Academic Coordinator ratios are too high.
Clerical and technical support is not sufficient.

Material:

Department budgets limited – insufficient money available for classroom supplies, i.e., paper, ink cartridges, markers, etc.

Physical

We need preventative maintenance to keep the campus in good condition.

We need to continue to keep our campus clean and trash free so that we can create a more positive learning environment.
Better facilities management (i.e. paint, landscaping, etc.)
Financial

The district is below average in recruiting and retaining experienced teachers.  


	Human- 

Hire more certificated staff, classified staff, Academic Coordinators, and technical support staff.

Material:

Increase department budgets.

Physical

Hire more maintenance staff.

Paint the campus a uniform color.
Financial

To ensure a quality education for our students, we need to provide incentives to attract and retain qualified teachers.




Criteria B Standards-based Student Learning: Curriculum

B1
All students participate in a rigorous, relevant, and coherent standards-based curriculum that supports the achievement of the academic standards and the expected school-wide learning results. Through standards-based learning (i.e., what is taught and how it is taught), these are accomplished.

Strengths

As evidenced by the student survey administered in Fall 2011, 62% of the students responded that the curriculum at GHS is challenging and relevant for their educational goals.

Alignment of GHS curriculum and college courses 

a. English Department Highlights- 82% of our courses fulfill the English requirement in the A-G Requirements. 

b. Math Department Highlights – 82% of our courses fulfill the Math requirement in the A-G requirements. 
i. Bridge to Geometry – new course for 2011-12
c. Social Studies Highlights- 100% of our courses fulfill the History requirement in the A-G requirements. 

i. AP World History- new course for 2011-12

d. Science Highlights - 100% of our courses fulfill the Science requirement in the A-G requirements. 

i. AP Chemistry- new course for 2010-11

ii. AP Physics B- new course for 2011-12

e. World Languages Highlights- 100% of our courses fulfill the Foreign Language requirement in the A-G requirements. 

i. AP French Language- new course for 2011-12

f. Visual and Performing Arts - 89% of our courses fulfill the Visual & Performance Arts requirement in the A-G requirements. 

i. AP Studio Art:  Drawing – new course for 2010-11

ii. AP Studio Art:  2D – new course for 2011-12

g. Career Technical Education – 38% of our courses fulfill the Visual & Performance Arts requirement in the A-G requirements. Students have access to rigorous CTE courses.

i. Principles of Biomedical Science- new course for 2011-12
ii. Biotech II- new course for 2011-12
iii. Criminal Justice (ROP)- new course for 2011-12

Curriculum is based on standards that are uniform from class to class. Content classes are consistent in the curriculum covered and standards are addressed uniformly throughout each content area. Evidence can be found in course curriculum maps that are posted on the GHS website and content standards posted on the walls of individual teacher’s classrooms. Curriculum maps are used and followed by most staff members as evidenced by common unit assessments, curriculum planning in department meetings, and the GHS SPSA. 
The district sponsored Academic Program Survey (APS), is an internal survey that determines the extent and success of the implementation of standards-based materials being used at the school.  The annual survey, which will take place November 2011, has provided substantial information supporting the levels and accomplishments of a standards-based curriculum at Gilroy High School.
In the last four years, there has been a concerted effort to purchase textbooks that are aligned to the California State Standards.  Along with the purchase of these new textbooks, teacher’s supplemental materials have also been ordered to help support and augment the textbook.  Although the Math Department has not received any new books within the last four years, all members of the department have been trained through the Santa Clara Office of Education (SCCOE) on best teaching practices to use with their current materials.
With the opening of the new high school, Christopher High School, Gilroy High created a Course of Study for all courses to ensure common standards based curriculum between the two comprehensive high schools.  Modeled after Long Beach Unified School District, GUSD recognized the necessity and benefits of having a Course of Study for every course.  Staff Development time was dedicated to their creation.

The Expected School-Wide Learning Results (ESLR’s) are successfully accomplished through rigorous, relevant, and coherent standards-based curriculum established in English, Mathematics, Social Science, Science, Physical Education, and Visual and Performing Arts, and State Framework for Foreign Language. Standards-based curriculum maps, common assessments, and rubrics are used in all courses with the exception of Vocational Education.  This provides a curricular framework that supports student achievement. Vocational Education courses are aligned to state academic and career technical education standards.
GHS provides access to a rigorous, relevant and coherent standards-based curriculum through its course offerings, which are designed to address the needs of our diverse student population.  We offer many high-end courses such as: Advanced Placement and Honors courses.  We also provide courses for the many English Language Learners in our population: SDAIE, ESL, and the High STEP program. We provide intervention courses as well: Read 180, Algebra Readiness, Bridge to Geometry and CAHSEE Prep.  Students with high Woodcock-Munoz test results are able to take advantage of the Dual Immersion classes offered at GHS.  In addition, students are able to pursue a variety of Vocational Education Pathways: Culinary Academy, Biotechnology, Biomedical Academy (Project Lead the Way), Horticulture, Sports Medicine, Automotive, Veterinary Science, Woodworking, Criminal Justice, and Work Experience.
In order to insure that all students have access to a content specialist, the Special Education Department implemented the “push-in” model of inclusion during the 2010-2011 school year.  General Ed. teachers attended a 3 day summer institute to learn about inclusion and to help facilitate the process.  Resource, Special Day, and some SH students are enrolled in General Ed classes with support from Special Ed teachers and/or trained paraprofessionals. To address the needs of our EL and SPED students in Math and English, “bridge”  classes are being developed to aid in the transition to grade level classes.  In 2011 GUSD hired a SPED transition specialist to help SPED students create plans for post-high school success.
Teachers participate in cohort meetings in the English, Fine Arts, Mathematics, Social Science, Science, Physical Education and Foreign Language departments to review and revise curriculum maps, interpret data from common assessments and revise instructional strategies according to students’ levels of proficiency.   Based on the Fall 2011 survey, 90% of the staff works at least monthly with other staff members in the planning of curriculum and lessons.  60% of staff reported collaboration weekly.

	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	Continue yearly review and revision of curriculum maps

Continue yearly review and revision of Course of Study
Implementation of Common Core standards in the curriculum (English and Math)

Articulate curriculum from K-12, especially 6 – 12
Special Education Department and Core Departments need curriculum articulation and support in regard to “push in” model.

Textbook and supplemental material usage needs to become consistent throughout the core classes. 
Biology and Honors Biology books do not align to CA State Standards

Health Class Requirement needs to be addressed at GHS
	Set first Department Meeting in May for revisions and updates of curriculum maps.

Set first Department Meeting in December for revisions and updates of the Course of Study

Need to start a process with the District Office to facilitate communication with updates and edits of the Course of Study

Continue to monitor process of introducing Common Core standards as delivered by the Federal and State government.

Foster articulation through dialogue with Departments K-12
Continue articulation and training of teachers that have push-in classes.

Core teachers must use Board adopted textbooks and materials that are provided. This also includes using consumable materials, if they are provided.

Buy CA State Standard Aligned Biology and Honors Biology Textbooks.

Offer the class half year Global History and half year Health Course.


B2
All students have access to the school’s entire program and assistance with a personal learning plan to prepare them for the pursuit of their academic, personal and school-to-career goals.

B3
Upon completion of the high school program, students are able to meet all the requirements of graduation.

Strengths

Every GHS student has a 4 year plan developed with their Academic Coordinator.  Special Ed students are placed in classes by the SPED Department Chair in order to ensure compliance with IEPs and to balance the number of students in General Ed. classes.  Students are expected to pursue A-G requirements.  In the Fall 2011 survey, 85% of the students reported that they understood A-G requirements and have a plan to meet their post-graduation goals.  If a student does not wish to take A-G courses, his or her parent must sign an opt-out form which outlines the consequences.

The Academic Coordinators offer a college ready guidance curriculum beginning in the 9th grade year.   

Guidance Curriculum:   Class Level Presentations

a. 9th Grade Focus – Introduction of high school graduation requirements, A-G college entrance requirements, college entrance exams, role of academic coordinators, how to get help (tutoring), on-campus resources, introduction to the 4 systems of higher education, Career Technical Education, Vocational/Trade Education. 

b. 10th Grade Focus – Career focus and the importance of assessments (CST’s, CAHSEE, CELDT, PSAT, SAT/ACT Exams), understanding a transcript & status report, benefits of continuing your education, and A-G college entrance requirements.

c. 11th Grade Focus- Assessment focus (Early Assessment Program, CST’s, CAHSEE, PSAT, SAT/ACT Exams), introduction to financial aid, scholarships, post-secondary options, choosing the right college, career preparation and exploration, choosing a major/minor.

d. 12th Grade Focus – Post-secondary options, application filing periods for universities/colleges, applying for financial aid, scholarships. 

i. Financial Aid: The Basics-A separate presentation for seniors in Fall to discuss the timeline for filling out the FAFSA, Individual PIN number, CSS Profile and Cal Grant GPA Verification form. 

Parents and students have access to a detailed course catalog. The catalog provides a description of the variety of classes and programs, as well as A-G requirements.  Parents and students have the opportunity to meet with the Academic Coordinator to modify or address class schedule concerns whenever the need arises.    
As evidenced by the master schedule and GHS Course Catalog, students have access to all courses offered. When appropriate, students are counseled into course offerings based on their performance levels in math and reading courses as well as performance on CSTs. Prerequisites are recommended for higher level courses, but parents can waive recommendations if they choose to enroll their student. Reading and math intervention programs are in place to assist students in meeting proficiency levels, which enables them to perform at higher levels in mainstream classes. Honors and Advanced Placement courses are offered in English, Science, Math, Social Studies, World Languages and Visual and Performing Arts departments, and have an open-access policy.

Vocational Education courses assist students in finding career pathways, provide students with local and regional labor market information, and articulate courses with community college and four year college training programs. GHS has several programs that support “real world” learning applications, such as Biotechnology and Biomemdical pathways.  GHS also offers 17 courses that are ROP or CTE (Career Technical Education) courses that prepare students with skills to enter the labor market in areas such as Culinary, Auto Mechanics, Floral Design, Bio Technology, Project Lead the Way (PLTW), Sports Medicine, Criminal Justice, Woodworking, and Work Experience.  
The Academic Coordinators at Gilroy High School have implemented the American School Counselor Association (ASCA) National Model.  Benefits of implementing American School Counselors Association National Model include:

1. The ASCA’s National Model provides a system that encourages and promotes academic, career, and personal/social development in preparation for the challenges of the 21st century. 

2. All Stakeholders share the benefits of this organized structured.

3. School Counseling Programs have a positive impact on students, parents/guardians, teachers, administrators, GUSD board of education, and the community. 

All students receive assistance with a personal learning plan to prepare them for graduation, two-year and four-year colleges, and/or A-G University of California requirements. GHS Academic Coordinators go into all classrooms and present material on high school and college requirements.  The presentation takes place twice a year: in the Fall and Spring. Additional resources designed to help students achieve their school-to-career goals include: SAT Prep Workshops, College Faire, College Nights, Career Day, Job Faire, and Cal-SOAP after-school tutoring.  All students have access to scholarship information through Student Services and the GHS website.  Students are informed about events through the GHS daily planner, daily bulletins, mailings home, South County Cal-SOAP , and Schoolloop.  Beginning in 2004-05 parents, teachers and students have had access and training to use Schoolloop, a program that allows access to grades, attendance, daily events, assignments, and projects.  It allows parents to communicate with teachers and stay abreast of their student’s academic progress. 

The College and Career Center assists students in the transition from high school to their post-secondary education or career choice. Overseen by the South County Cal-SOAP director, the center provides resources such as advising, college catalogues, Internet access, college and career search software, and military brochures. Students have access to testing and preparation materials for the PSAT, SAT, and ASVAB tests. The center also arranges visits by college and technical school representatives and military recruiters, and publicizes presentations. The Cal-SOAP director arranges for local college visitation field-trips, assists students with on-line financial aid, scholarship, and entrance applications, and conducts parent education sessions for college entrance and FAFSA/scholarship information.
The 4 year plan provides adequate opportunities to review and meet graduation requirements.  Suport programs are also in place.  CalSOAP, AVID, Link Crew, Extended Day Class, Zero Periods, tutoring, Independent Studies, CAHSEE prep, and summer school are all options available to students to help them meet graduation requirements.
Students and parents have access to a wide array of personal support systems at GHS.  Healthy Start referrals, one-on-one crisis counseling, support group meeting, such as anger management and gang intervention, are examples of services available to all students and families. 
All students have access to activities, which include sports, clubs, and organizations. The Student Activities Office is open everyday from 7:30 – 4:00 for students and parents. Club Day for open access membership to clubs is offered in the Fall.  All the activities offered are listed in the student planner, in the daily bulletin, on the Clock Tower, and on Schoolloop.
	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	Increase the number of students qualifying for UC/CSU A-G requirements. 
Offer Support to academically challenged students

Students have safety nets for English, Social Studies and Math courses with EDC (Extended Day Class) for credit recovery.  Expand  EDC to include Science courses.

	Expand Zero period offerings.
Restore Summer School course offerings.

Increase articulation with Gavilan Community College.

Mustang Corral (currently 9th graders). After school intervention courses for those 9th graders that have 2 or more F’s.

Extend to encapsulate 10th grade students.
EDC for Science course credit recovery.


Criteria C: Standards-based Student Learning: Instruction

Strengths

C1
To achieve the academic standards and the expected school wide learning results, all students involved in challenging learning experiences.

Students learn in classrooms that have a standards based learning environment. Objectives, standards, and agendas are posted for students to see in all classrooms. When they walk into a classroom, students understand what they will be doing that day. 

California State Standards guide the curriculum in all departments at Gilroy High School. Teachers are required to post the standards and lesson objectives that the students will address in each class, every day. Common assessments have been developed in each department through collaboration in course cohorts, such as English I – IV, Global History, Biology, etc. and are given every six weeks, or once a quarter.  These assessments require various kinds of thinking skills, from basic knowledge to analysis and evaluation. The results of these assessments are tabulated and discussed in Data Team meetings and instructional activities are then adjusted as needed.  

ELL strategies, such as LAC and Constructing Meaning, and other active learning strategies (manipulative, projects, simulations, and experiments) are used in all departments to foster active reading strategies and engagement. Graphic organizers are used in English, Mathematics, Social Science, Physical Education and Science classes to help students comprehend content-area specific reading material. Hands-on laboratory science activities help students comprehend basic as well as advanced concepts. Similarly, hands-on activities are an integral part of Visual and Performing Arts courses as well as Vocational Education courses. 
Sharing of best instructional practices has started to be a more formalized agenda item for each department and staff meeting.  Teachers share their best practices with their department in regards to content specific curriculum.
Students improve their literacy skills through teacher use of ELL strategies in the design of instruction (i.e., SQ3R, concept maps, reading comprehension questions, reciprocal reading, summarizing, and dialectal journals). Most departments are beginning to adopt AVID strategies such as Cornell Notes.  The Social Studies and English department use various strategies, such as concept maps, pre-reading and during-reading activities that include paraphrasing, summarizing, and context vocabulary strategies for text comprehension and checking for understanding.  The Science Department uses a variety of vocabulary strategies and concept maps to assist students in learning critical knowledge and processes. The Vocational Education Department has begun to using vocabulary-based lessons to enhance student learning. The Special Education Department provides grade-level material and extensive scaffolding to ensure comprehension of material for each individual student. The Foreign Language and ESL Departments apply language acquisition strategies to develop reading proficiency.

Writing Across the Curriculum (WRAC) is implemented in all departments. Students write essays from rough draft through publication at least three times per year in each class (a total of 24 different writing assignments). Students write and revise for various genres, such as science lab write-ups, compare and contrast essays, persuasive essays, biographical narratives, business letters, and explanations (technical writing) of math problems. In the English and Social Studies Department, the writing prompts mirror the CAHSEE writing prompts.  Most classes employ pre-writing strategies and graphic organizers to assist students’ responses to writing prompts. A strategy that more teachers are using is having students polish their writing skills by examining exemplar student and author works.  Students exhibit elements of this writing in their own products. In addition to writing in English, Foreign Language students produce written work in the target language.

	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	Target instruction to meet the individual needs of our at-risk students, particularly low socio-economic, ELL and Hispanic students.

Common writing rubric (most using CAHSEE)

Utilizing the block period effectively for instruction.

Peer coaching/teaching modeling (observing other teachers) to broaden instructional strategies and teach out of isolation.
In service training for CORE subject in regard to writing across the curriculum


	Build into Professional Development Plan:
Sharing of best instructional practices to begin every department and staff meeting.  Topics to include: 

· ELL strategies across curriculum

· pacing and time management in a block period

· motivating and engaging students

· effective classroom management skills (i.e. Checking for Understanding)

· strategies for promoting critical and higher order thinking skills.

· Collaboration times needs to be built in during the teaching day.

· Mini-workshops once a quarter

· using technology in the classroom

· 56% of teachers would like training in technology

· 56% of teachers would like training in curriculum specific content

Systemic approach to a peer coaching model.

Calibration of Writing Across the Curriculum (WRAC) between CORE subjects.  

Sharing of Writing Prompts between departments.


C2 All teachers use a variety of strategies and resources, including technology and experiences beyond the textbook and the classroom, that actively engage students, emphasize higher order thinking skills, and help them succeed at high levels.

Strengths

As evidenced by the student survey administered in Fall 2011, 54% of the students reported that their teachers used lecture, 49% of teachers used small groups, and 21% used projects as “strategies for instruction.”  66% of the student population reported that teachers modify instruction and lessons based on their educational needs.
All teachers at GHS report using some form of direct instruction and/or lecture daily in their teaching practice. The use of multi-modal strategies (oral, auditory, kinesthetic, visual) is intrinsic in Fine Arts and vital in the acquisition of a Foreign Language, and in ELD and resource/special education departments because they actively engage students in learning. In the ELD and Foreign Language classes, the use of Total Physical Response (TPR) is a daily practice to learn basic concepts. In Math classes, teachers use individual white boards to check for understanding and promote partner work.  Visual aids are also utilized through the use of ELMOs with LCD projectors, computer activities, and modeling. During the teaching of drama units, English teachers utilize role-playing, paraphrasing, multimedia presentations, and read-alouds to actively engage students. Many English teachers use student portfolios to showcase student products. Videos are used in Foreign Language to compliment and consolidate textbook lessons. Other videos are used to broaden cultural appreciation and enhance language experience. Students work in pairs and groups in science labs to problem solve and articulate their observations and conclusions. 
There are a variety of data-based resources for teachers to use in the library.  Currently, the only paid subscription database the GHS Library has is H.W. Wilson Co. Reader's Guide - full text, select edition with remote access. All other database used over the last few years have been on a trial basis only, or free for a limited time.
	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	Use of Technology

There is inadequate evidence of use of technology in instruction across the departments.

Experiences beyond classroom
There is inadequate evidence of experiences beyond the classroom except in performance based electives.

Actively engage students

A concern expressed by many teachers, especially for our high-risk students, is the on-going struggle to engage them in instructional activities, take responsibilities for completing assignments, being prepared for class and class work and bringing textbooks to class everyday.

	Build into Professional Development plan:

Training for how to integrate technology into teacher and student work.
Training in using resources to extend student experience beyond the classroom

Training in or collaboration around how to create expectations for a more positive student work ethic and academic culture.



Criteria D: Standards-based Student Learning:  Assessment and Accountability

D1
The school uses a professionally acceptable assessment process to collect, disaggregate, analyze and report student performance data to the parents and other shareholders of the community.

D2
Teachers employ a variety of assessment strategies to evaluate student learning. Students and teachers use these findings to modify the teaching/learning process for the enhancement of the educational progress of every student.

Strengths

Parents of GHS students receive individualized performance reports every year for their child in order to track their progress on the CSTs, CELDT and CAHSEE.  

The GHS administration presents CST, CAHSEE, and AP data, along with API growth and particular subgroup results to staff, GHS Parent Club and ELAC parents.  These results are also included in the Parent Newsletter. In addition, there is an annual presentation to the GUSD school board, which is broadcast on local access television.

The Home Group analysis shows that there are a variety of assessment strategies being used at GHS, such as writing assessments, 6-week common assessments, checking for understanding, projects and presentations across subject areas. Of all of these, the two most systematic are Writing Across the Curriculum (WRAC) and the 6-week common assessments using the data team process.

All departments are implementing Writing Across the Curriculum (WRAC) to evaluate our student writing and subject matter knowledge.  GHS has chosen to focus on the traits of Ideas and Organization school-wide. In addition, both the English and Foreign Language departments assess the trait of conventions. As detailed in the SPSA, each department has students write in response to a prompt three times per year. Students also revise their writing according to a teacher-led revision activity. Department chairs report to the Principal on a quarterly basis and provide the prompts used, dates given, and dates revised. 

Using the CA State Standards as the vehicle, all courses have common first and second semester final exams. In addition, the core subject areas, as outlined in the SPSA, have common assessments every 4-6 weeks.  The course curricular maps are used to guide instruction and develop the common assessments.  This process allows staff to gather data about student abilities and understanding of subject matter. The data is then used to direct discussions in data team meetings and to make decisions regarding instructional strategies and curriculum.
The following represent a variety of assessment strategies beyond the common assessments and writing prompts reported in the Home Group findings:

· Checking for understanding, word knowledge rating sheet, ticket-out-the door, think/pair/share, graphic organizers, etc.  

· Peer Evaluation:  P.E. uses student peer evaluations frequently as pre-tests for physical skills. English uses peer-evaluations for editing/revising written assignments. Social Science and Math, at times, will use peer-evaluations to edit/revise quarterly writing assessments. Fine Arts uses peer-evaluations to critique individual student art works and performances.
GUSD has continued to support data analysis through the use of the software program, Datawise.  Datawise provides both a robust data analysis tool, as well as a test generator with an extensive item bank for developing and refining common assessments. The test generator, called Datawise Measures Aligned, allows the CST- aligned courses in English, Math, Social Science and Science to create multiple-choice assessments and score them using a plain paper scanner. The assessment results are then immediately available for item analysis, sub-group performance analysis, and overall student proficiency on the standards being tested. 
	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	Need to continue developing and aligning common assessments to the CA State Standards for each course.

Although it is reported that “Check for Understanding” strategies are being used, it needs to become systematically implemented as a daily assessment tool. 

	Need to allocate department meeting time to develop, analyze and update current common assessments. 

Build into Professional Development plan:

· Training for “Check for Understanding” strategies 

· Monitoring of strategies in teacher’s evaluations and department chair walkthroughs.




D3
The school with the support of the district and community has an assessment and monitoring system to determine student progress toward achievement of the academic standards and the expected school-wide learning results.

D4 The assessment of student achievement in relation to the academic standards and the expected school-wide learning results drives the school’s program, its regular evaluation and improvement and usage of resources.
Strengths

The GHS ESLRs and SPSA have been written with an eye toward monitoring and assessing student achievement towards the CA State Standards.  The ESLRs can now be measured through data driven evidence, such as community service hours, standardized test scores (CST, AP, SAT etc) and ROP and Vocational Ed data. 

Student assessment has also driven course offerings. Recent examples of this come from the Math Department’s addition of a Bridge to Geometry course for lower achieving students in Algebra I. The Math Department has also established a placement guide based on students’ CST scores and grades to ensure students’ success as they proceed through the math program.
The English Department also makes adjustments yearly, especially to the literacy courses for ELL students.  CELDT and CST scores are used to place students in transition courses, such as ELD and Read 180.  

To reinforce our expectation that students are college bound, all juniors take the Early Assessment Program (EAP) essay.  Additionally, all juniors in Algebra II or above take the extra portion of the CST math exam labeled EAP.

As previously mentioned, Datawise is used to assess and monitor students’ performance.  Results from common assessments are posted in the main database, called Datawise Measures Applied.  A series of common assessments can be tracked over time and can also be compared to future CST and/or CAHSEE scores.

In the Social Studies and Science Departments, Datawise is used to design common assessments and to analyze student results through the data-team process. Based on the analysis, teacher-teams/cohorts can identify areas of strengths and areas of need in regards to the CA State Standards.  Cohorts can then come to an agreement on specific strategies to readdress standards identified as underperforming. 
	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	There is a need for more common evaluation of assessments.  Although there has been an increase in the number of common assessments, the evaluation of these assessments has not always been consistent. 

	Department Meetings must allocate time to:

· Procedure and steps for evaluating common assessments in each department.



Criteria E: School Culture and Support for Student Personal and Academic Growth
E1
The school leadership employs a wide range of strategies to encourage parental and community involvement, especially with the teaching/learning process.

Strengths

The school leadership at Gilroy High School employs a wide variety of strategies that encourage parental and community involvement.  Such strategies can be broken into three main subgroups: parental and community communication, school events, and programs utilizing parents as active participants.  

Through the use of several different media, GHS provides multiple ways to communicate with parents and the community. Communication via the web has been streamlined into one location, Schoolloop.  On Schoolloop parents can find useful information, such as grades, a calendar of events, class schedules, teacher e-mail addresses, curriculum maps, state standards, API scores, and attendance. In addition, Schoolloop is updated daily to include athletic events and other extra curricular activities. For parents without access to technology, communication is achieved through the use of voice-mail, mailed progress reports, the principal’s newsletter, report cards, and the marquee in the front of the school.

As of Fall 2011, 94% of teachers consider Schoolloop a good communication tool.  80% of teachers use Schoolloop to post assignment weekly.  81% of teachers use Schoolloop to post grades weekly.   

As of Fall 2011, 86% of students are using Schoolloop at least once a week.  36% of students report using it daily.

Gilroy High supports parent involvement in a number of committees, such as the English Language Advisory Committee (ELAC), the Parent Club, and the many booster groups that support our athletic and music programs. 
Gilroy High continues to improve in involving its Spanish-speaking parents in the educational community. ELAC holds monthly informational meetings in Spanish for parents around topics such as API, CST interpretation, ELD program, understanding CAHSEE, College/University pathways, FAFSA, etc.  In addition to sending all correspondence home in Spanish, groups such as the Parent Club and Cal-SOAP regularly provide headphones and a translator for Spanish-speaking parents. It continues to be a challenge, however, to provide access to the entire academic process to Spanish-speaking parents.

A key strategy to encourage parent and community involvement is organizing informational events such as Back to School Night, College and Career Fairs, and Financial Aid Workshops. In the winter, Cal-SOAP provides FAFSA information for parents. In the spring, GHS hosts a Spring Open House for incoming 8th graders as well as current GHS parents and students. There is also a Senior Awards Night to honor graduating seniors and to recognize their accomplishments. These events provide opportunities for parents to interact with the GHS staff, academic advisors, administrators, and other outside resources.

Another strategy GHS provides is working with parents in programs designed to maximize students’ learning environments. These programs include IEP and 504 plans, parent teacher conferences, Cal-SOAP tutoring, and family counseling available through the Multi-Service Team (MST), which consists of counselors and social workers.  MST refers families to various programs as needed.   
	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	School Site Council

Increase parental participation in use of Schoolloop.  

More parental participation in GHS Parent Club and ELAC.

GHS needs to continue to improve its pro-active approach to successfully communicate with the community.   

	See recommendation in A1.

Use Back to School Night as a vehicle to register parents on Schoolloop.

Post blurb in every Principal’s Newsletter about how to access Schoolloop.  

All-Call to announce meetings.
Monthly educational calendar in Dispatch.

Bridge between middle school and high school parent club.
Bilingual Parent Liaison for Parent Club and ELAC.

Foster positive relationships with the media (focus on school and student successes).
Media Liaison




E2
The school is a) a safe, clean, and orderly place that nurtures learning and b) has a culture that is characterized by trust, professionalism, high expectations for all students, and a focus on continuous school improvement.

Strengths

With GHS adopting the “Character Counts” model, expectations have been raised in regard to the school environment.  GHS will adhere to and promote the six pillars of character: trustworthiness, responsibility, caring, citizenship, respect, and fairness.  This is the positive approach we are taking to guide our students towards a more nurturing learning environment.  This model also fosters a mindset that helps to address the ESLRs.

Safety:

Gilroy High School is a safe campus.  Based on the Fall 2011 survey, 92% of teachers feel that students are safe at school.  The student survey reported that 91% feel that they are safe at school.   To encourage an academic setting and discourage any gang-related displays, GHS has a dress code which is posted in every classroom. 

Yard supervision is a constant presence: four easily identifiable campus supervisors and three school administrators are present during brunch, lunch and after school. 97% of the staff feels that the Campus Supervisors respond to their issues in a timely manner.  A School Resource Officer from Gilroy Police Department establishes his/her presence during brunch, lunch, and after school.

Security cameras and a P.A. system add to the safety. Fifteen monitored cameras are strategically placed to record and identify student action, and to enforce safe student behavior on campus. The P.A. is useful in communicating instantaneous emergency action to each part of the campus. Fire/Earthquake-drills are by law executed once per semester. Code Blue and Code Red drills are also practiced annually.
In order to meet the non-academic needs of our students, we have a Multi-Service Team (MST). The MST team is composed of social workers, drug & alcohol counselors, and nurses. The MST provides mediation services, gang intervention, drug and alcohol services, anger management services, crisis response, and medical referral services.   

Cleanliness:

Our clean campus provides a positive learning environment. Over half of the students that were surveyed reported that the school’s buildings and grounds are neat, well kept, and comfortable.  GHS promotes a green campus by offering paper recycling bins as an alternative to trash bins. On-Campus Suspension (OCS) students are involved in clean up of common areas after brunch and lunch. Our garbage is removed in an orderly fashion; garbage cans are checked daily and the school grounds are maintained every 2-3 hours. GHS has a strong, committed custodial staff that works hard for the benefit of the school. However, cuts to custodial staff have resulted in classrooms only being vacuumed once a week.

Orderly:
Our campus is relatively easy to navigate. To monitor students moving on campus during class time, students are expected to carry and be prepared to show the “hall pass” section in their GHS Student Planner, dated and signed by the releasing teacher.

Our bell system encourages students to get to class on time. There is a three-minute warning bell to prompt students to be on time to class. This is an effective system to keep students aware of their time. Habitually tardy and/or absent students are referred to OCS.  
School Culture and Professionalism

The Fall 2011 staff survey supports the conclusion that there is a good degree of trust and professionalism at GHS:  89% of the teachers surveyed report that the administration is available to discuss concerns; 74% of teachers report that they have been involved in the school’s goals (initiatives and school plan); 83% report that employees at GHS care about each other; and 50% agree that staff morale is generally positive.  Attendance at weekly department meetings is generally very high. The level of professional conversation at these meetings is rich.  The Fall 2011 survey revealed that 70% of staff felt that department meetings are productive.  58% of staff felt that whole staff meetings were productive.    

Culture of High Expectations

GHS promotes high expectations through the consistent utilization of content standards to guide curriculum development. Collaboration in the design of curriculum, common assessments, and analysis of data leads to high expectations for all students in all classes and helps focus the discussion of teachers on student learning and school improvement. Data teams use tools such as Datawise and common assessments to provide data that can have an impact on classroom instruction. In addition, most of the required courses in the core disciplines are UC/CSU approved and aligned to California curriculum standards including English Language Development standards. 
Based on the Fall 2011 survey, 86% of staff members believe that staff and administration share the responsibility for discipline and behavior of students.  92% of teachers believe that GHS teachers respect their students.  86% of GHS teachers believe that GHS students show their teachers respect.

Starting in the Fall of 2011, GUSD implemented a “No F Policy” as a requirement for participating in sports.  Students who have one or more Fs on any quarter grade report are ineligible to participate.  In addition to the “No F Policy”, GHS is implementing “Form G”.  Students will be required to perform a grade check for every class before partaking in school activities requiring missed class time.  These two new policies reinforce a culture of high academic expectations.
Citizenship grades at Gilroy High promote high expectations for student behavior. Teachers have become more consistent in assigning citizenship grades and students have become more aware of the criteria for satisfactory citizenship, particularly around the issues of tardies.  Tardies represent not only instructional time that is lost, but holding students accountable for being on time sets a tone for the importance of promptness and individual responsibility.

	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	“Character Counts” lacks follow through and implementation.


	Build into Professional Development plan:

Monthly staff meeting discusses how to better implement “Character Counts”.

Monthly 5 minute activity during 2nd period “Character Counts” pillar or topic.

Parent Newsletter announces students who exemplify “Character Counts” traits.
During OCS, Mustang Corral, and Saturday School, students complete writing assignments based on “Character Counts” prompts.


E3
All students receive appropriate support along with an individualized learning plan to help ensure academic success.

E4
Students have access to a system of personal support services, activities and opportunities at the school and within the community.

Strengths

Academic Advisement and Student Services:

GHS has 2.5 Academic Coordinators (AC), two Cal-SOAP/AVID Advisors, and one ELD/Migrant Advisor.  These persons work in combination to support students’ academic success and to prepare students for career or college goals. Academic Coordinators and Cal-SOAP Advisors accomplish these goals through individual student contacts and whole class presentations to all grade levels. The topics covered within the four year plan include the analysis of each student’s high school graduation eligibility as well as meeting college eligibility requirements.

Academic Coordinator Timeline:

Individual Student Planning - Individual Student Planning consists of Academic Coordinators coordinating ongoing systematic activities designed to help individual students establish personal goals and develop future plans. Academic Coordinators coordinate activities that help all students plan, monitor, and manage their own learning as well as meet competencies in the areas of academic, career, and personal/ social development. Individual planning with students is implemented through:

· 4 Year Plans

· Test score review, interpretation, and analysis (PSAT, SAT/ACT, CST’s, CAHSEE, CELDT Scores)

· Graduation requirements

· College Entrance Requirements.

· Course Selection & Class Scheduling

· Financial Aid & Scholarships

· College Selection

· Review of academic plans (IEP’s, SST’s, 504’s)

All students have access to personal support services and opportunities regardless of academic/citizenship standing.  For example, academic coordinators and college/career center employees assist students with academic choices, social workers and psychologists aid students personally, and teachers provide advice in both academic and personal areas. The Cal-SOAP academic coordinators and college/career center are set up in the center of campus for easy access.  

Based on the 2011 student survey, 72% of students surveyed indicated that they receive adequate advice from their Academic Coordinators, 85% of students reported that they understand the requirements to enter a four year college/university, and 69% of the students responded that teachers and Academic Coordinators have high expectations for them. 82% also responded that they have a plan to meet their goals after high school.

At GHS students are given the opportunity to attend EDC, night school, and summer school to make up graduation credits. In addition, migrant students are given the opportunity to make up credits and coursework, many of which are UC/CSU approved, in the P.A.S.S. program.  Night school offerings for 11th and 12th graders who are deficient in credits are available through the GUSD Adult Education program and are scheduled by the students’ Academic Coordinators.
Starting semester 2 of the 2011/2012 school year, the “Mustang Corral” will be a mandatory after-school program for 9th graders who have one or more F’s.  At this moment, we are still in the process of planning and implementing this program.

Special Needs students (Special Ed, EL, GATE, Cal-SOAP/AVID)

In order to ensure support of all students, Gilroy High offers a number of courses beyond the general education program that support our special needs students.

On the Fall 2011 survey, 78% of GHS staff members reported that they are aware of students in their classes that have IEPs/504 plans and understand the required accommodations.  For our special education resource students, many RSP courses are offered through the Special Education Department. While these courses are not college preparatory, they do follow the general education curriculum to ensure that they are rigorous and standards based.  Special Education courses follow regular education courses at a slower pace for student mastery.  Special Education teachers differentiate instruction to meet the individual needs of our student population.  RSP students take a combination of RSP and general education courses, depending on their IEP.  In order to ensure support of all students, including Special Education students, Academic Coordinators facilitate 504 meetings and are strongly encouraged to attend IEP meetings. Academic Coordinators and case managers meet with students in the spring to schedule students into appropriate classes for the following year.

Gilroy High offers an array of advanced coursework for GATE students and other interested students.  Currently, there are 19 AP courses offered.  The core departments also offer Honors courses.  In addition, there are advanced offerings in Choir, Band, the Fine Arts, and Vocational Education.  Additionally, we offer courses in the Agricultural Sciences and CTE, where students can excel outside the core subject areas.

Gilroy High also has in place ELD, SDAIE and Literacy Intervention classes aimed at ensuring that EL students have access to a rigorous core curriculum. However, newcomer students do not have access to the core curriculum during their first 3-9 months in the school system.  GHS offers intensive ESL and content-based ESL classes for students entering at ELD Level 1. The length of stay in Newcomer classes depends on the individual student progress, but is no longer than one academic year. Upon exiting the Newcomer classes, EL students are supported with a number of ELD and SDAIE college prep courses which parallel the core curriculum. Many EL migrant students utilize the P.A.S.S. program offered at GHS to make up lost credits and curriculum with coursework in English or Spanish.

Strategies to ensure Connectedness to the school 

All students, with the exception of those who are ineligible due to poor academics and/or poor citizenship grades, have access to activities (i.e., interscholastic athletic teams, clubs, senior activities, student government, public performances, cheerleading, field trips, etc.).
· Based on the 2011 student survey, approximately 72% of students feel teachers and administrators are available to discuss the concerns of students on an individual basis. 

Gilroy High has made improvement in the past few years in providing opportunities for connectedness for Spanish-speaking/Latino students.  One highly active club on campus is the Latinos Club.  In addition to providing field trips, and sponsoring cultural events, the club organizes a fall and spring inter-mural indoor soccer tournament, which draws participation from a variety of student groups.  The Journalism class/club has also developed an avenue of connection through a Spanish language section in the school’s award-winning newspaper, The Free Press.

Additional Support Services/Activities

For those students who with physical/learning disabilities and those who are struggling academically or personally, the school provides both a psychologist and a social worker. All teachers are given information about the signs of physical and mental abuse and given instruction in how to fill out a Healthy Start referral. The Multi Service Team meets to review referrals, make recommendations, and follow up.  Students are also able to refer themselves directly or by speaking to any school employee. Gang, self-esteem, and drug intervention programs are also available to students.   

Military representatives are available for students who would like information about an alternative to going directly to college.  Summer academic enrichment programs allow students to attend community college during the summer.  They earn high school credit and college credits.  Cal-SOAP invites and schedules representatives from colleges—

private, public, and community—onto campus to provide information to students who are interested in attending two year, four year, and vocational colleges. Those students who are interested in scholarships, grants, and loan opportunities are able to attend Cal-SOAP financial aid workshops, which instruct students in filling out applications, writing letters, and attaining letters of recommendation. Work experience courses are offered to those seniors who have jobs, giving them the opportunity to learn about the legalities of employer/employee requirements. The ROP program provides courses on campus that give students experience in specific vocations.  A variety of clubs and organizations are available for students so they can learn valuable skills in leadership, organization, and communication. 

	Growth Needs
	Recommendations/Action Steps

	Migrant students need to be more actively included in GHS culture and school programs.


	Teachers need to be informed about the migrant education program.

Teachers need to be made aware of who their migrant students are.


Critical Areas for Follow-Up, Action Plan, and Prioritized Growth Areas

1. Criteria C:  Target instruction to meet the needs of at-risk students, particularly low socio-economic, ELL, and Latino students.
2. Criteria A:  Implementation of Professional Development plan to increase staff development that is legitimate and consistent across the disciplines.
3. Criteria C:  Use peer-coaching and teaching models to improve and broaden instructional strategies and actively engage students.
4. Criteria E:  Find better ways to consistently implement “Character Counts.”  
5. Criteria D:  Implement better processes to develop, align, and evaluate common assessments.
6. Criteria D:  All core subject to have at least Semester I and Semester II common assessments.
7. Criteria B:  Yearly review and revision of curricular maps.
8. Criteria A:  Increasing Community Partnerships for every aspect of the GHS community.
9. Criteria E:  Increase parental participation in Parent Club and ELAC.
10. Criteria B:  Increased opportunities for classes outside and inside GHS. (Summer School, Zero Period, Gavilan)
11. Criteria E:  Improve GHS’s proactive approach to successfully communicate with the community.
12. Criteria A:  Develop a better facilities management and campus maintenance plan.
13. Criteria B:  Foster articulation with middle schools and create a scope and sequence.

4.4

